Athens County Board of Developmental Disabilities

July 28, 2015 Regular Board Meeting Minutes
801 W. Union St., Athens, OH  45701

1.
Regular Session was called to order by John Day, Board President, at 6:08 p.m.

2.
Roll Call by Sally Biancone, Executive Secretary.
BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT (X)
______BARNES
      X      BOND
          CONRY
       X    DAY

 X(late)DEFOREST
      X      DEMKO
    X   HUTZEL
OTHERS IN ATTENDANCE

Dr. Maryalice Turner
Acting
Superintendent


ACBDD

Steve Kramer


Director of Finance/Operations

ACBDD

Mark Cullison

Director of Adult Services


ACBDD

Butch Withem

Director of Facilities/Transportation 
ACBDD

Dennis Lehman

Director of Service & Support

ACBDD

Sally Biancone

Executive Secretary



ACBDD
John Pekar


Superintendent
          Fairfield/Vinton CBDD

Jenny Rousulp-Miller
Superintendent


    Clark CBDD

(See attached sign-in list of guests)
3.
MOTION 7-15-1:


Motion to approve the agenda.

MOTION:
BOND


SECOND:
HUTZEL
VOTE:
AYES
BOND, DAY, DEMKO, HUTZEL
MOTION:
CARRIES
4.
Reading of the mission statement by Margaret Demko (Exhibit 1, Page 2).
5.
Approval of Minutes


a.
MOTION 7-15-2:


Motion to approve the minutes of the June 23, 2015 Regular Session meeting (Exhibit 2, Page 3).


MOTION:
DEMKO

SECOND: BOND


VOTE:
AYES
BOND, DAY, DEMKO, HUTZEL


MOTION:
CARRIES
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6.
Panel Discussion – Conflict-Free Case Management:  John Pekar, Jenny Rousulp-Miller

John Day asked attendees to sign-in to obtain CEU’s for the panel discussion and for Board meeting attendance.  He stated we want stakeholder input so if anyone has questions, please submit them to us tonight and we will post answers on our website.
  He stated we discussed conflict-free case management in September, 2014 and again in April, 2015 and will continue discussions in the upcoming months and throughout the strategic planning process.  Our intention tonight is to educate Board members and stakeholders about conflict-free case management in other counties, how they implemented required changes, options, choices, etc.

Jenny Rousulp-Miller, Superintendent of Clark Co. Board of DD appreciated that we read our mission statement each month at the Board meetings, and added that is the primary reason we are here – the individuals are our primary customers.  She explained they started making changes about 1-1/2 years ago after they lost two ballot issues and needed to capture $4.3 million in their budget.  Jenny explained how they determined what programs were priority to their Board members and where emphasis needed to be placed regarding spending.  They began a strategic planning process with 25 stakeholders and an outside consultant.  The team developed plans to downsize their adult day services, eventually closing one facility, realigning transportation services, maximizing use of private providers, and utilizing waivers, etc.  Jenny reiterated that the federal rule will no longer allow county boards to write the plan, fund it, and provide services.  She stated we have nine years to correct this action, but she doesn’t recommend we wait nine years to begin.  She stated positive things result from change, such as staff starting their own provider business.  Jenny explained their transportation staff watched a DODD webinar and then discussed a plan with the union representatives about transportation changes.  They are working with staff to make changes in transportation services, and it is very challenging.  John Day stated it’s his understanding the only required county board positions are Superintendent, Business Manager and case management, and asked how these federal requirements affect us if we are using levy dollars vs. CMS dollars.  John Pekar added you could think in the terms of using levy dollars for programs, but the Department of Justice does not agree with segregated services regardless of funding source.  John Day asked how it would affect Beacon School and Passion Works, depending on the funding sources used. John Pekar talked about funding source options for both, and feels the focus right now is on adult services, but he believes children services will eventually be affected.  
Jen DeForest arrived at 6:30 p.m.


Jenny explained how they worked hard to assure no individuals lost services – anyone with waiver could choose private provider.  She worked with 2 unions for past 10 years on downsizing.  It’s been challenging but they have worked together.  She also met with state legislators immediately, rotary club, communicate with community, but has had opposition from some families.  Jenny recommends to focus 
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on one change at a time, be very open with staff, stakeholders, county commissioners, and community.  

John Pekar, Superintendent of Fairfield/Vinton County Boards of DD, stated what we are facing today is similar to significant changes we have faced during the last 50 years.  We’ve had mile markers of changes along the way and we have survived all of them because the individuals have always come first.  Currently we are in the middle of “the perfect storm” due to several things we have no control over, but we must decide how to deal with the changes and move forward.  John explained during the first decade we saw increased federal funding and many counties were able to decrease or eliminate all waiting lists, but now the federal revenue has stopped increasing funding.  Recent changes include the Dept. of Justice is now looking at how states are handling segregated facilities, there is a change in service definition regarding waivers, etc.  He explained the difficulty of supporting constant community inclusion every day and envisions developing community hubs (or points of reference) where individuals are coming and going all day long. John stated although we have nine years, there are milestones along the way that need to be reached, i.e. by 2020 a milestone will be county boards can serve no more than 30% of the individuals across the state.  He added that soon county boards will not be able to accept new individuals, but they have not yet received a specific date.  He stated their Boards anticipated these changes in 2009-2010.  He explained Vinton County subcontracted in 2012 with a private company to provide adult services and transportation. All current employees went to work for them, transferred with same pay and benefits, with option to continue PERS. Fairfield County is looking at the possibility of turning over the adult service center to a non-profit organization and allow them to hire current staff – or the possibility of allowing individuals to choose other entities.  He stated they have had several public forums and meetings with staff over last decade to inform everyone.  He said it goes back to our mission – it’s not about buildings, not about laying off employees, not about saving money – it’s about individuals.  He stated county boards subsidize beyond the Medicaid rate for our own services so this puts private providers at a distinct disadvantage.  The challenge is we can’t subsidize the private entity beyond Medicaid rate.  They are considering a scenario that if you are private provider who wants to be above minimum requirement, who agrees to staff development opportunities and follows a certain set of standards, we will agree to pay you to update your services (because we have that 30% overage). This would assure quality services which is critically key to us.  John feels we need to develop provider capacity by recruiting and preparing providers, bringing all up to a certain level of standard as we make this transition.  Fairfield Co. took steps 14 yrs. ago to contract transportation out to private entity (Peterman) with all staff transferred and it worked fine.  Then 2 yrs. ago they entered into agreement for adult transportation with Lancaster Public Transit and is working fine.  John stated changes are going to happen all the time – the challenge is how do you assure the quality of the services remain good or better.  It is critical that changes are not about buildings, staff, programs – they are about the people we support and person-centered planning.  He stated the new environments will require more jobs not fewer.  He said hard decisions have to be made, everyone needs to understand financial projections to assure everyone supports plan.  Margaret D. stated in Vinton she saw when another provider open 
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up, most families were happy having another choice. John agreed and stated more people are being served now and some people attend both – it’s all about person-centered environments, not building specific services.

We discussed waiting lists and waivers in each of the counties.  Margaret asked if privatizing allows more people to be served and ability to offer more waivers to more people.  Jenny said her scenario was she had $4.3 mil deficit – if you don’t have deficit and have enough money, then she feels it would open up the ability to serve more individuals.  John stated each county is different – you need to determine what it will cost to maintain a high level services, we may see significant savings depending on how we subsidize and how we maximize the use of waivers.  Margaret H. asked about county boards authority over private providers. John discussed problems with county boards having no additional administrative authority to assure private providers are meeting requirements.  Jenny reiterated that when they downsized, they had 3 options and now they have 14 providers, therefore opening up new opportunities for many individuals.  John stressed the need for a Payor of Last Resort policy.  Dr. Turner asked to explain their communication plan for the transition.  Jenny stated she contacted the local officials immediately, met with school superintendents regularly, posted a FAQ on their website.  She also continues to send out a Superintendent’s Board Report to staff and includes a link on their website and social media, and contacts the local newspapers when necessary. She worked with the unions to include clause that states if non-union members receive wage increase, then the unions also do.  She stated we have not had any layoffs so far, they’ve placed employees internally or externally, offered 5-year buyout, merged position duties.  This resulted in a reduction of 85 positions and then they posted/hired only 25 employees.  John said he meets quarterly with staff and didn’t shove changes in their face but let it happen organically.  They also set up a series of public forums, send monthly newsletters, send staff newsletter with paychecks, and use social media a lot.  Margaret D. asked if he has seen problems with privatization regarding non-profit vs. for-profit organizations.  John felt it is not a problem, regardless whether the organization is making a profit, unless the individual is not being served.  Dr. Turner reiterated to the audience to submit their questions to us tonight and we will share with Jenny and John and post responses on our website.  Board members thanked Jenny and John for sharing their knowledge and experiences on transitioning to conflict-free case management.
7. 
15-minute Break
John Day acknowledged Sally Biancone will be retiring soon and thanked her for her years of service to the Board.   He announced the Board members have contributed their own money to present her with a Passion Works gift.  Sally thanked Board members and stated she has enjoyed working with them.
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8.
New Business


a.

MOTION 7-15-3:


Motion to renew employment contract with Stephen Kramer, effective November 11, 2015 for period of one year, pending approval from Prosecuting Attorney’s Office (Exhibit 4, Page 18).


John stated there are no changes in the contract from last year.


MOTION:
BOND


SECOND:
DEFOREST

VOTE:
AYES
BOND, DAY, DEFOREST, DEMKO, HUTZEL


MOTION:
CARRIES

 

b.

MOTION 7-15-4:


Motion to renew employment contract with Dennis Lehman, effective November 13, 2015 for period of one year, pending approval from Prosecuting Attorney’s Office (Exhibit 5, Page 23).

MOTION:
BOND


SECOND:
HUTZEL

VOTE:
AYES
BOND, DAY, DEFOREST, DEMKO, HUTZEL


MOTION:
CARRIES

c. MOTION 7-15-5:
Motion to enter into contract with Mid-East Ohio Regional Council for SSA Imagine Support Services, pending approval from Prosecuting Attorney’s Office (Exhibit 6, Page 28).
Dennis reported our SSA staff has had intensive Imagine (person-centered thinking) training so far, and this contract allows up to 8 hours of ongoing support through the end of this year.  Steve added this application allows us to submit billing directly into the state system.
MOTION:
DEMKO

SECOND:
DEFOREST

VOTE:
AYES
BOND, DAY, DEFOREST, DEMKO, HUTZEL

MOTION:
CARRIES
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d. MOTION 7-15-6:

Motion to enter into contract with Athens County Community Singers for period of one year beginning September 1, 2014 (Exhibit 7, Page 31).

Dr. Turner explained this is a contract where services have already been provided (beginning last September), but the invoice was sent to Atco, Inc. instead of the County Board.  She stated it has been past practice to bill this way and we feel is more appropriate.

MOTION:
HUTZEL  

SECOND:
BOND
VOTE:          
AYES

BOND, DAY, DEFOREST, DEMKO, HUTZEL

MOTION:
CARRIES

e. Review revised position description for part-time Adapted Physical Education Instructor (Exhibit 8, Page 32).


Dr. Turner explained we totaled the hours needed for swimming and physical instruction and determined we need two days of instruction for this position.  We talked to SOCOG and asked if they would be able to provide a person to share with Jackson and Meigs Counties.  This would result in one full-time position shared between the three counties.  Dr. Turner stated she met with Labor Management and they were agreeable to this arrangement.  She added we believe allowing this shared position will create new opportunities for the other two schools.  

f. MOTION 7-15-7:
Motion to adopt Board Resolution 072315-00 ADA 25th Anniversary (Exhibit 9, Page 33).
MOTION:
DEMKO  

SECOND:
HUTZEL
VOTE:          
AYES

BOND, DAY, DEFOREST, DEMKO, HUTZEL

MOTION:
CARRIES
g. MOTION 7-15-8:
Motion to approve revised position description of Executive Secretary from part-time to full-time, and to post and hire (Exhibit 13, Page 44).
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Dr. Turner explained all the county boards in the state of Ohio have a full-time Executive Assistant.  She stated we have many changes coming up and it is very challenging to accomplish these with this type of schedule, therefore the goal is to have this become a full-time position.  Pam expressed concerns about spending more money and asked to wait to see what the needs are once a new person is hired.  She suggested changing the days of work, or adding a few hours but not full-time.  Dr. Turner said there have been cuts made in the front office and there is no way to get everything done.  The position was full-time in the past. Margaret H. asked Sally to comment on the needs of the position.  Sally stated the amount of work has increased a lot.  She said she would suggest two part-time positions but if that is not an option, then she would recommend adding at least one more day a week.  Steve commented that our administrative staff has been cut and this position now requires a full-time person.  Pam recommended changing the hours and days of the position to accommodate the daily needs.  Margaret D. asked what the cost of this position would be, Steve stated approximately $40,000 plus.  John said we need to keep in mind when we hire a Superintendent, if there are other areas we can save money or rearrange costs. He would like Management’s goal to be to eventually get the cost back to where we are now.  Pam stated we’ve asked other staff to combine duties and doing more with less and asked staff in audience to give examples where they were forced to cut positions.  Four employees spoke of the decrease in positions and how it has affected their programs. Dr. Turner stated she cannot fix all the things that need fixed with a part-time secretary and this position will not be exclusive support to her but will assist with the priorities of the entire agency.  Margaret D. asked if Ruth in the front office could handle any of this work.  Dr. Turner stated she is very busy with MUI and school secretarial duties, and they plan to move her into helping Steve with financial and fiscal duties.  
MOTION:
DEFOREST

SECOND:
HUTZEL
VOTE:
AYES
DAY, DEFOREST, DEMKO, HUTZEL

NO


BOND
MOTION:
CARRIES

h. MOTION 7-15-9:
Motion to hire full-time MUI Coordinator which will be contracted through SOCOG.  Contract with SOCOG will be presented at next Board meeting, pending approval from Prosecuting Attorney’s Office (no exhibit).
Dr. Turner reported DODD reviewed our MUI system about four weeks ago and determined many pieces of the process that were supposed to be done by the previous Superintendent were not being done.  She expects we will be 
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cited in the Fall for non-compliance.  DODD was very clear in stating it was essential that we fill this position.   Dr. Turner added that other agencies fill this position through their COG and this is a less expensive option.  Margaret asked what it would cost, Dr. Turner stated $35,000-44,000 depending on experience.  The position would report to SOCOG.  Margaret D. agreed it is critical that these duties be done properly.  

MOTION:
DEMKO

SECOND:
DEFOREST
VOTE:
AYES
BOND, DAY, DEFOREST, DEMKO, HUTZEL 

MOTION:
CARRIES

9.
Old Business

a. MOTION 7-15-10:
Motion to approve short-term admission for Gallipolis Developmental Center, pending approval from Prosecuting Attorney’s Office (Exhibit 10, Page 34).
Dennis began to explain another short-term admission agreement in error.  Dennis explained about this individual and stated he can get a waiver to reduce our cost.  Once he comes out of GDC and gets on waiver, it’s our obligation to get waiver and transfer it to Meigs Co. to administer the match portion.  Dr. Turner stated per DODD we have no choice, it is our fiscal responsibility.  Margaret H. asked (per Page 37, Item 3 of the Board packet) if we do not request that DODD submits a waiver for him, will it be the Board’s responsibility to pay the full amount. Dennis stated it appears if we did the application it may be a reduced cost to the board. 
Steve K. stated he will verify if he transfers to Meigs County it will no longer be our responsibility for the portion of the match.  Dr. Turner stated until he’s discharged from GDC he’s our responsibility.  We are trying to shift this cost as soon as possible.  John reiterated the purpose of the motion is to approve this cost as long as it is our responsibility, then we will explore other options once he is released from GDC and moves to Meigs County. Margaret D. asked that the minutes reflect that she makes this motion solely because DODD has instructed us that it is our obligation at this point, and therefore we do not have a choice. 
MOTION:
DEMKO

SECOND:
DEFOREST
VOTE:
AYES
BOND, DAY, DEFOREST, DEMKO, HUTZEL

MOTION:
CARRIES
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b. MOTION 7-15-11:
Motion to enter into Admission Agreement with Gallipolis Developmental Center beginning July 1, 2015 through June 30, 2017 (Exhibit 11, Page 35).
Dr. Turner stated this is a general agreement 2-year agreement with GDC which has been approved in the past for emergency admissions.  She explained we will only be charged as we utilize it. 

MOTION:
HUTZEL

SECOND:
DEFOREST
VOTE:
AYES
BARNES, BOND, DAY, DEFOREST, DEMKO, HUTZEL

MOTION:
CARRIES

c. MOTION 7-15-12:
Motion to enter into contract with Athens Meigs ESC for Beacon School occupational therapy services for the 2015-16 school year, for an additional $6,500, pending approval from Prosecuting Attorney’s Office (Exhibit 12, Page 43).
Dr. Turner explained our Prosecuting Attorney recommended deleting statement regarding payments associated with shared unemployment and severance liability, therefore ESC raised the rate.  She reminded Board members they had approved this agreement last month.  She offered to explore other opportunities next year but asks the Board to approve this contract to be in place by this school year.  Margaret D. asked why we contract for OT but not PT with ESC.  Dr. Turner stated we do contract out the PT position which handles EI therapy and also oversees our PT assistant position, which we recently proposed to be part-time.  

MOTION:
HUTZEL

SECOND:
DEMKO
VOTE:
AYES


BOND, DAY, DEFOREST, DEMKO, HUTZEL


MOTION:
CARRIES

10.
Director of Finance and Operations’ Report:  Revenue and Expenditures (Exhibit 14, Page 46).

Steve reported we reconcile with the Auditor’s office each month, which is required by law and has also become an audit item this year.  He reviewed his footnotes on each page.  Margaret D. questioned the amount paid to Medicaid Billing Solutions.  
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Steve stated we do not have anyone in-house trained to do the billing at this time and they are providing the expertise to allow us to bring in more revenue (their fee is 1.5%).  Steve said this billing takes a lot of expertise, and he is willing to look into options of having it done in-house in the future.  Margaret D. voiced concerns over several high cost non-waiver supported living expenses, such as Hunter.  Dennis said we are getting a waiver for him and others if possible.  Dennis stated he had requested in the past to get options for waivers and was told not to proceed by the former Superintendent.  Margaret D. stated she is not willing to keep approving these expenses, we need to explore other options to pay for these services and Dennis agreed we would apply for waivers and look for other options.  
a. MOTION 7-15-13:
Motion to request Dennis Lehman to explore options to refinance non-waiver supported living costs which are over $1500/month.

MOTION:
DEMKO  

SECOND:
HUTZEL
VOTE:
AYES


BOND, DAY, DEFOREST, DEMKO, HUTZEL
MOTION:
CARRIES
b. MOTION 7-15-14:
Motion to approve vouchers for reporting period of June 16-July 28, 2015 (Exhibit 15, Page 53).

Pam asked that we check into cost of Pitney Bowes contract, Steve agreed to look into it in September.  Margaret H. asked if there are any options for our liability insurance, Steve stated it is through the Ohio School Plan which many schools throughout the state use, but agreed he could shop prices next year.  Margaret D. questioned the legal service fees under contract services.  Dr. Turner explained they were from reviewing our personnel policies, which had not been evaluated effectively.  OACB recommended this firm for an effective and quick turnaround to review/revise policies in preparation for upcoming union negotiations and to protect the Board. Dr. Turner stated this is a one-time fee, but we still need to have our Administrative policies to be reviewed. She added we are checking with SOCOG and MEORC for other options. 
MOTION:
HUTZEL  

SECOND:
DEFOREST

VOTE:
AYES


BOND, DAY, DEFOREST, DEMKO, HUTZEL
MOTION:
CARRIES 
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11.
Superintendent and Managers’ Reports (Exhibit 16, Page 63)


Nothing additional to their Board Reports.
12.
Comments from Visitors relative to the agenda.

Mark Groll stated there has been intimidation shown to him by several people. He voiced concerns over recent conversations with several people and that it has affected his business (with individuals leaving), due to his relationship with the ACBDD.  He was disturbed that two sheriff deputies came to his home at 11:00 p.m. last night while he has 4 small children.  He stated the deputies instructed him to be appropriate at tonight’s board meeting, which he feels is intimidation.  He says he doesn’t back down, and encouraged anyone who needs more information to please contact him.  He asked that we don’t send deputy sheriffs again to his house at 11:00 p.m.  Margaret D. apologized about the sheriffs coming to his home, and said she doesn’t believe anyone on this Board would be vindictive enough to do that. She also stated she believes, as a parent, that it would be difficult for a guardian to know your provider has a strained relationship with the Board.  
John Houser announced the Friends of Strouds Run State Park plan to build a handicapped accessible walkway and is requesting Board support for their grant application.  Board members showed much support and agreed to submit a letter.

a. MOTION 7-15-15:
Motion to submit a letter of support for Friends of Strouds Run State Park grant application to build a handicapped accessible walkway.

MOTION:
HUTZEL  

SECOND:
DEMKO


VOTE:
AYES


BOND, DAY, DEFOREST, DEMKO, HUTZEL
MOTION:
CARRIES 

Jamie Hart complimented Jesse Stock and PPAAC for planning the Summer Picnic this year.  She stated everyone enjoyed the event including staff, individuals and their families.

13.
Comments from the Unions relative to the agenda.

14.
Comments from the Board.

Pam Bond invited everyone to Atco Idol on this Thursday at 10:00 a.m.
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15.
MOTION 7-15-16:

Motion to enter into Executive Session per O.R.C. Section 121.22 (G)(1) To consider the appointment, employment, dismissal, discipline, promotion, demotion, or compensation of a public employee or official, and (G)(4) Preparing for, conducting, or reviewing negotiations or bargaining sessions with public employees concerning their compensation or other terms and conditions of their employment.

MOTION:
DEFOREST

SECOND:
HUTZEL

VOTE:
AYES
BOND, DAY, DEFOREST, DEMKO, HUTZEL
MOTION:
CARRIES

Executive Session entered into at 9:06 p.m.

16.
MOTION 7-15-17:

Motion to return from Executive Session.


MOTION:
BOND


SECOND:
HUTZEL

VOTE:
AYES
BOND, DAY, DEFOREST, DEMKO, HUTZEL

 

MOTION:
CARRIES

Returned from Executive Session at 9:57 p.m.

17.
MOTION 7-15-18:
Motion to approve the revised the position description for part-time Adapted Physical Education Instructor which will be contracted through the SOCOG, sharing a full time position with Jackson and Meigs County Boards of DD. The contract with SOCOG will be presented at the next Board meeting pending approval from the Prosecuting Attorney’s Office (Exhibit 8, Page 32).

MOTION:
DEFOREST

SECOND:
BOND

VOTE:
AYES
BOND, DAY, DEFOREST, DEMKO, HUTZEL

 

MOTION:
CARRIES

John Day announced we will hold an ACBDD Board Special Session meeting on August 11, 2015 at 6:00 p.m. to present the findings of the investigation on the Superintendent. 
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18.
MOTION 7-15-19:

Motion to adjourn the meeting.


MOTION:
DEMKO

SECOND:
BOND

VOTE:
AYES
BOND, DAY, DEFOREST, DEMKO, HUTZEL

 

MOTION:
CARRIES

Meeting adjourned at 9:58 p.m. 
